                                                                                      July 2006

Dear Parents:

Enclosed are several items of information, which relate to the 2006-2007school year.  Please read everything carefully. 

The success of any academic year depends on the full knowledge of the school calendar and school policies. Parents and students are in partnership with the school and it is important that both parents and students support all aspects of our school program.  Ignorance of the calendar and policies is not an excuse for failing to meet responsibilities.  The vast majority of parents and students do cooperate which results in a great deal of success for the students and satisfaction for the parents.  My thanks, in advance, to all of you.

DeMatha is getting a new phone system and phone numbers will be changing.  A complete list will be on the website soon.  The school’s new main number will be 240-764-2200.  It should be functional August 1. There will be direct in dialing features and expanded capacity that will serve us as construction progresses and we expand our facilities.  We are sorry for any inconvenience this might cause. 

1. Calendar for the opening of the School Year.    The following events will take place as noted below 
unless changes are caused by situations beyond our control.  In that event, you will be notified of calendar changes.
The school calendar is available on the website. Please note winter dress requirements by Monday, October 9.
Wed., 8/9
Varsity Football practice begins: 9:00 a.m. - 4:00 p.m. in the MAC.

Fri., 8/11

Last day to preorder and prepay books to jgildea@dematha.org.  

Mon., 8/14            All Cross-Country candidates: 9:30 a.m. –11:00 a.m.  Meet in the MAC.

Tues., 8/15
Varsity, JV and Freshmen Soccer Tryouts: Location to be determined - 8:30-12:30 p.m.

Tues., 8/15           Course changes, Counseling Center: 9:00 – 1:00 p.m. (Seniors & Juniors preferred)

Wed., 8/16            JV Football practice begins 9:00 a.m. - 12:00 noon.  Meet in the MAC.  

                            
Bring T-shirts, shorts and tennis shoes.

Wed., 8/16
Course changes, Counseling Center:  9:00 – 1:00 p.m. (Sophomores & Freshmen preferred)

Sun., 8/20
New and Used Book Sale: Freshmen only (A-L) 1:00 - 3:00 p.m., school cafeteria.



New and Used Book Sale: Freshmen only (M-Z) 3:00 - 5:00 p.m., school cafeteria

Mon., 8/21
Freshmen Football:  9:00 – 12:00 noon.  Meet in the MAC.  

Bring T-shirts, shorts and tennis shoes.

Mon., 8/21
Senior Pictures: 9:00 a.m. – 3:45 p.m. by appointment in the Library


Mon., 8/21
New and Used Book Sale: All students, 4:00 p.m. - 7:00 p.m., school cafeteria. 

Tues., 8/22
New and Used Book Sale: All students, 4:00 p.m. - 7:00 p.m., school cafeteria.

Tues., 8/22
Senior Pictures: 9:00 a.m. – 3:45 p.m. by appointment in the Library

Thurs., 8/24
Freshmen and New Student Orientation: 8:00 a.m. to 3:00 p.m. Warm weather uniform. 

                          
ID pictures taken. Do not bring textbooks.  Lunch will be provided.



Freshmen Parent Coffee, 8:00 a.m. – 9:00 a.m., St. John DeMatha Hall.

Fri., 8/25

Freshmen Retreat 8:30 a.m. Meet in the MAC.  Pick-up at Magruder Park at 2:15 p.m.
Sun., 8/27
Welcome Tea for Freshmen Mothers. 2:00 – 4:00 p.m. in the Antler Room.

Mon., 8/28
Classes begin for all students. Students are expected to be in warm weather uniform.

Sophomores, juniors and seniors: 7:45 a.m. to 2:45 p.m.  Report to the gym.  



Freshmen report to homeroom: 8:00 a.m.  Pick-up 2:45 p.m.  


Thurs., 8/31
Freshmen “Back to School Night” – 7:00 p.m.


Fri., 9/1

12:50 p.m. Early Dismissal


Mon., 9/4
No Classes - Labor Day Holiday


Tues., 9/5
Full day of classes for all students: 7:45 a.m. - 2:45 p.m.  Warm weather uniform required.



Bus service and shuttle service to P.G. Plaza Metro Station begins.



10th, 11th, 12th grade picture ID’s taken.  

Tues., 9/5
Upper class “Back to School Night” – 7:00 p.m.

Students should not wait until after the beginning of the school year to obtain books and make schedule changes.  This creates problems for both students and teachers.  There is a required freshmen and New Student Orientation on Thursday, August 24.  Freshmen and new students will become acquainted with their schedules and with the process of going through a school day, including lunch. Lunch will be provided.  Do not bring books to school for the Orientation. Students are expected to be in the warm weather uniform – for photo ID’s. All of the above stated activities are very important, so we ask families to have their sons available and to take care of course changes and school portraits when they are scheduled. 

2.  Schedules.  Enclosed is your son’s class schedule for both semesters of the academic year. This schedule should be brought to school every day during the opening week of school and kept for the entire year.  The schedule sheet also contains a daily bell schedule showing the homeroom and first period time.  If a schedule change is requested, the student must bring his schedule to the Counseling Center on Tuesday, August 15 (Juniors and Seniors preferred) and Wednesday, August 16 (Sophomores and Freshmen preferred) from 9:00 a.m. to 1:00 p.m.  If a schedule contains a course not chosen at course selection time, it was changed due to a course conflict, the cancellation of the course chosen, a course needed for graduation, or a requirement made by a department.  Students MAY NOT change levels in any class (Honors to AP, Spanish 1 to Spanish 1, Part 1) without the written permission of the Chair of that Department.  Department chairs WILL NOT be at school during the schedule change days. Please remember that moving one course may result in having to move other courses and switch teachers.  Students and parents should think seriously about each schedule change.  There is a $5 charge for a schedule change in which a student is choosing a course not originally selected or dropping a course that he selected.  There is no charge for a schedule change due to an error made by the school or if the schedule contains significant imbalance (for instance, 7 courses in one semester and 4 courses in another).  Students may request a late arrival schedule for no charge.  Students not scheduled for a first period are considered “late arrivals” and must arrive by 8:20 on regular days (by the beginning of second period on both early dismissal days and any other day).  Late arrivals who are upperclassmen must report to the cafeteria or library upon their arrival to school; and late arrivals who are 9th graders must report to study hall. This should not be confused with students who are scheduled for a Homeroom and Period 1 class who are late to school.  Those students should report to the Attendance Office. Students who end up with a free last period on certain days due to the rotation may leave school grounds provided they have transportation. If a student is not leaving, he must report to the locations available for study.  Students may not leave school grounds for any reason and then return for transportation.  Any upper classman on academic probation will automatically be assigned to a proctored study hall during free periods.  All freshmen are assigned to study halls during free periods. 

3.  Book Sales.  You may email book orders and payment via Visa or MasterCard credit card only to jgildea@dematha.org through Friday, August 11.  When placing orders via email, please specify student’s name, grade, course name, book title and whether you are interested in new or used books, if available. Pre-ordered, prepaid books will be available for pick up during the new and used book sales.  New and used book sales will be held on Sunday, August 20 for freshmen only (A-L) 1:00 – 3:00 p.m. and (M-Z) 3:00 – 5:00 p.m., Monday, August 21 and Tuesday, August 22 from 4:00 p.m. to 7:00 p.m. in the school cafeteria and gym.  New books will be available for all courses at those times. The bookstore has a limited supply of used books.  Used books will be available on the same dates and times in the gym. Please do NOT buy or sell books in the parking lot, use the air-conditioned Wootten Gym.  Book lists will be available on the DeMatha website www.dematha.org and in the Main Office late July. 
4. Used Book & Clothing Sales.  Used book and clothing sales will take place Sunday, August 20 for freshmen only (A-L) 1:00

p.m. – 3:00 p.m. and (M-Z) 3:00 p.m. – 5:00 p.m., Monday, August 21 and Tuesday, August 22 from 4:00 p.m. to 7:00 p.m. in the cafeteria and the gym. Students are also welcome to set up and sell their used books in the gym (not the parking lot) at this time.  We caution students and their parents to be fully aware of the edition of the books being used for the coming year.  We likewise advise you to bring cash in small denominations to facilitate the buying and selling of used books from the upperclassmen.  

5.   Book and Clothing Store Hours.  The DeMatha bookstore will be open on Thursday, July 27, August 3 and August 17 from 9:00 a.m. to 12 noon.  Book sales will take place in the cafeteria Sunday, August 20 for freshmen only, Monday, August 21 and Tuesday, August 22 from 4:00 p.m. to 7:00 p.m. Wednesday, August 23, Thursday, August 24 and Friday, August 25 the bookstore will be closed. Regular store hours 7:15 to 11:30 a.m. and 1:00 to 3:00 p.m. will begin the week of August 28.
6.   Senior Pictures and Student ID’s.  Senior pictures will be taken on Monday, August 21 and Tuesday, August 22 beginning at 9:00 a.m. in the Library by appointment only.  Seniors will be notified by Blanton Studios via mail of their appointment time.  If you have not heard from Blanton Studios by August 1, please call them at 1-800-399-8044 to arrange an appointment. Freshmen, sophomore and junior school portraits will be taken on Wednesday, October 11.  Students will be in full winter uniform for their portraits. 

7.   Dress Code Regulations.  The warm weather dress code will be in effect from the beginning of school until 

Friday, October 6.  Warm weather dress is as follows: Solid color dress shirt with buttons down the front with short or long sleeves – solid color button-down Oxford – no prints, plaids, stripes or DeMatha polo shirt (purchased only from the DeMatha bookstore); solid gray dress trousers or DeMatha khaki trousers with DM emblem (purchased only from Campus Outfitters); belt, socks above the ankle and required dress shoes.  Specific dress shoes are required by Monday, October 9. DeMatha will require one of 2 styles of dress shoes that may be ordered from Campus Outfitters or through the DeMatha bookstore.  These 2 styles are the only dress shoe that will be permitted.  Failure to comply will result in students being sent home, given Saturday detention or further disciplinary action. Students are expected to report to school in required dress and appropriately groomed.

8. Attendance and Dress Code Issues.  A review of the past academic year’s detention records shows the majority of violations were the result of attendance and dress/grooming code infractions. While these might seem to be trivial violations to students and even to some parents, they do affect the learning environment.  We address these problems vigorously and we seek parental cooperation in having your sons comply with both the letter and spirit of the regulations.

Attendance Regulations:  A student is allowed 5 latenesses to school (for any reason) per semester.  Students who accumulate 4 latenesses (for any reason) after the first 5 latenesses allowed, are required to serve a 2 hour Wednesday afternoon detention  (3-5 pm).  The only reasons accepted for missing this detention are excused absence from school or attendance at a school scheduled activity (athletic or other practices, club meetings are not reasons to be excused).  Once a student exceeds 9 latenesses per semester, further disciplinary action will have to be taken.  The cost for this Wednesday detention is the same as a Saturday detention:  $25.  Failure to have detention bills paid by the start of the next quarter may result in suspension from school.  Students who are excused from the Wednesday detention will have to serve a 3-hour detention on the Saturday following the detention missed.  If a student has difficulty meeting the 7:45 a.m. starting time, a late arrival schedule should be requested. The school day begins each morning with homeroom at 7:45 a.m. followed by 1st period.
Grooming Regulations: The haircut/hairstyle is expected to complement the school uniform and to promote the school’s traditional approach to secondary education.  Extreme hairstyles will not be permitted.  These would include (but are not limited to) such styles as ponytails, dyed hair, mohawks, etc.  Straight cornrows are permitted provided that there is no ornamentation (shells, beads, clips, etc.). Hair cannot extend below the collar line.  The school administration will determine if a particular hairstyle is appropriate for school attendance.  Students are aware of the styles that are clearly inappropriate.  If a student arrives to school with such a haircut he will not be allowed to attend class and will be required to leave the school.  Repeated lack of cooperation will result in suspension and eventual dismissal from school.  Additionally, facial hair, including goatees and beards, are NOT permitted.  Neatly groomed short side burns and mustaches are the exception.
Placement of Dress Requirement Orders:  Parents who have not yet placed orders for school dress code items should do so quickly to avoid problems in the fall.  The DeMatha polo shirt, which may be worn during the warm weather dress period, may be purchased in the school’s store. Uniform orders may be placed at Campus Outfitters, 5112 Berwyn Road, College Park, MD  20740, by phone 301-345-0700 or the website www.campusoutfitters.com. DeMatha’s school code for Campus Outfitters is DE1022. The store will also have DM sweaters, which are allowed on Fridays. 

9.  Back to School Night and Parent Coffees.  Two Back-to-School nights for parents only will be held in September.  

The first Back-to-School night for freshmen parents only will be held on Thursday, August 31 at 7:00 p.m. The freshmen program will begin with a general assembly in the gymnasium followed by the opportunity for parents to hear from their sons’ teachers by following their son’s Monday class schedule.  Freshmen parents will also receive the Parent-Student Handbook. The Back-to-School night for 10th, 11th and 12th grade parents will be held on Tuesday, September 5 at 7:00 p.m.  The general assembly will begin in the gymnasium followed by the opportunity to follow your son’s schedule of classes. The purpose of both evenings is for parents to hear the expectations the teachers have in their courses, and it is not to find out how their sons are doing.  Parent Coffees have been scheduled for each class on the following mornings:  Freshmen Parent Coffee: Thursday, August 24, 8:00 – 9:00 a.m. in the cafeteria; Sophomore Parent Coffee: Thursday, August 31,  7:30 – 8:30 a.m.;  Junior Parent Coffee:  Tuesday, September 5, 7:30 – 8:30 a.m.; Senior Parent Coffee: Wednesday, September 6, 7:30 – 8:30 a.m.  Administrators and department chairs will be available to answer questions.  The Sophomore, Junior and Senior Parent Coffees are held in St. John DeMatha Hall.

10.  Health Forms and Physicals.   In order to be a candidate for all team sports, all returning students must submit the results of a physical, an emergency card and a medical history/parent permission form.  In addition, incoming freshmen and transfers must complete an immunization certificate.  Medical history, emergency cards, parent permission forms and immunization certificates may be obtained at the school’s Main Office. Once the physical forms have been completed make a copy for your personal records.  Completed health forms should be turned into the Counseling Center.  No forms will be accepted through the mail.  In compliance with state laws, freshmen and transfer students will not be permitted to attend classes until all immunization and health records are received in the Counseling Center. 
11.   Before and After School Hours.   One of the major problems the school continues to have is supervising early arriving or late departing students.  The school is legally responsible for the supervision of any student on school grounds but it is imperative that parents realize the school does not run a baby-sitting service.  Students should not arrive at the school prior to 7:00 a.m. and those who do come between 7:00 and 7:30 a.m. must report directly to the cafeteria.  The school building and school grounds are officially closed at 3:30 pm (1:30 pm on early dismissal days) except for those students who are engaged in official school functions [team practices, club meetings, etc].  Students not engaged in these activities must leave the school or school grounds by 3:30 p.m.

To accommodate those students who are awaiting transportation, the school provides a proctored after-school waiting room that will be open (beginning September 5th) until 5:30 p.m.  The location of the waiting room will be announced.  After 3:30, unsupervised students found anywhere on school property will be subject to school discipline.  Students who have finished school activities who are waiting for rides must go to the waiting room unless they are being supervised by a coach or moderator.  Students are not allowed to leave school grounds or go to local fast food restaurants or parks to play basketball and then return to school for their rides.  If you allow your son to leave the school grounds then you must arrange for a pick-up at a location away from the school.  There is a risk involved in doing this; however, this removes the legal obligation the school has for adult supervision.  Do not forfeit the responsibility for the supervision of your sons.  There is no extra charge for the waiting room service.  There will be frequent detentions given to those students who abuse waiting room regulation and there is a charge for Saturday detention.

12. Shuttle to Prince George’s Plaza Green Line.  DeMatha operates a shuttle service to and from the Prince George’s Plaza

Green Line station.  The morning pick-up is at 7:15 a.m. and the return trip is made approximately 20 minutes after the close of school.  The shuttle service will begin on Tuesday, September 5 and will operate on regular class days (midterm and final exam days are NOT included).  If your son uses the shuttle, please remind him of the responsibilities for good behavior.  Students who misbehave will not be allowed to ride the shuttle.

13. Transportation and Parking.   DeMatha anticipates beginning construction this year and during construction our parking

will be limited.  In addition, please remember that MD law prohibits a new driver from taking passengers not in his family for 150 days from the date of initial licensing.  Car pools and buses may be your best method of transporting your son.  Four bus routes have been established: (1) Rockville/Wheaton/Silver Spring, (2) Dunkirk (Upper Marlboro), (3) Waldorf (Ft. Washington) and 

(4) Annapolis (Bowie).  For assistance in forming carpools call or visit the Main Office to obtain names and telephone numbers of families in your zip-code area.  Bus fees are as follows:  Rockville, Annapolis, Dunkirk $1700, Waldorf $1900.  The first payment of 25% should be made by Monday, August 28 to the Business Office.  The remaining 3 payments will be billed quarterly by the school and separate from FACTS tuition billing.  Families who wish to register for transportation should go to www.dematha.org under DeMatha News, transportation and download the letter and form and return the deposit to the Business Office by ASAP.  For questions or to obtain a transportation request form call 410-257-2217.  Parking applications will be available during the new and used book sales on Monday, August 21 and Tuesday, August 22 from 4:00 p.m. to 7:00 p.m.; however, this does not guarantee a parking space.  You are also reminded that neighborhood parking is residential and by permit only.  For the few spaces available,  the parking permit fee is $75. 

14. Parent Alert.  DeMatha is always interested in developing ways of strengthening our communication with parents.  We have

established an email listserv that you can subscribe to called the parent alert.  Just email us at parentalert@dematha.org and we will send you the daily and weekly bulletins, all written communication, emergency notification, meeting and sports changes including games and practices.  The subject heading will indicate the topic, just delete anything you don’t want. To delete yourself from the list please reply and put unsubscribe in the subject line.  DeMatha’s Development Office keeps a separate email for those who want to receive information on upcoming events, general news about DeMatha and links to articles about the school and its alumni.  To subscribe to the DeMatha Express, email mlooney@dematha.org.

Daniel J. McMahon, Ph.D., Principal
                                                              Dates to Remember                                                Updated 7/14/06

	8/9
	Varsity Football practice begins: 9:00 a.m. - 4:00 p.m. in the MAC.




	8/11
	Last day to preorder and prepay books via email to jgildea@dematha.org. 

	8/14
	All Cross-Country Candidates: 9:30 a.m. to 11:00 a.m.  Meet in the cafeteria; bring T-shirts, shorts, and tennis shoes.  Be ready to run.

	8/15-8/18
	Varsity, JV and Freshmen Soccer Tryouts: 8:30 a.m. - 12:30 p.m. 

Location to be determined.

	8/15
	Course changes (Juniors and Seniors preferred):  9:00 a.m. – 1:00 p.m.

	8/16
	Course changes (Freshmen and Sophomores preferred): 9:00 a.m. – 1:00 p.m.

	8/16
	JV Football practice begins 9:00 a.m. - 12:00 noon.  Meet in the MAC.  Bring T-shirts, shorts and tennis shoes.



	8/20-8/22
	New and Used Book Sale and Preorder pickups- Sunday, August 20: Freshmen only (A-L) 1:00 p.m. to 3:00 p.m.   Freshmen only (M-Z) 3:00 p.m. to 5:00 p.m. in the cafeteria.                                              Monday, August 21 and Tuesday, August 22:  All students 4:00 to 7:00 p.m. 
 

	8/21
	Freshmen Football:  9:00 a.m. - 12 noon.  Meet in the MAC.  Bring T-shirts, shorts and tennis shoes.

	8/23-8/25
	Bookstore closed.

	8/24
	Freshmen and New Student Orientation: 8:00 a.m. to 3:00 p.m. Do NOT bring textbooks. 

Lunch will be provided.  

Students should be in full warm weather uniform for ID pictures.
Freshmen Parent Coffee 8:00 a.m. to 9:00 a.m. in the Antler Room.

	8/25
	Freshmen Retreat beginning at 8:30 a.m.  Meet in the MAC.

Dress will be casual – sportswear, no offensive t-shirts, tennis shoes required.  

Pick up at Magruder Park at 2:15 p.m.  Directions will be provided at Orientation.

	8/27
	Welcome Tea for Freshmen Mothers, 2:00 p.m. to 4:00 p.m. in the Antler Room.

	8/28
	All students report in full summer uniform.

Full day session for all sophomores, juniors and seniors: 7:45 a.m. to 2:45 p.m.

Freshmen report to homerooms at 8:00 a.m.  Pick up at 2:45 p.m. 

Report to the gym.

	8/31
	“Back-to-School Night” for Freshmen parents – 7:00 p.m.

	9/1
	Early Dismissal - 12:50 p.m. 

	9/4
	No Classes - Labor Day Holiday.

	9/5
	Full day of classes for all students: 7:45 a.m. - 2:45 p.m.

Bus service and shuttle service to P.G. Plaza Metro Station begins.

“Back-to-School Night” for 10th, 11th, 12th grade parents – 7:00 p.m.



	9/7
	Band Parents Opening Meeting – 7:30 p.m.


Fall Practice Dates

Wed., Aug. 9:
Varsity Football practice begins.  9:00 a.m. – 4:00 p.m.

Mon., Aug. 14:
All Cross Country candidates.  Meet in the cafeteria, wear running apparel, 9:30 a.m. – 11:00 a.m.

Mon., Aug. 15:
Soccer tryouts begin for freshmen, JV and Varsity. Location TBA. 8:30 a.m. – 12:30 p.m.

Wed., Aug. 16: 
Junior Varsity Football practice begins.  9:00 a.m. – 12:30 p.m.  MAC, t-shirts, shorts, tennis shoes. 

Mon., Aug. 21:
Freshmen Football practice begins.  9:00 a.m. – 12:30 p.m.  MAC, t-shirts, shorts, tennis shoes.

***Please check the website www.dematha.com for updated information***

